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REA VALLEY METHODIST CHURCHES

An ambitious plan to bring a refugee family from war-torn Ukraine to one of 
Shropshire’s tranquil beauty spots has been launched by a group of local 
churches.

Read more inside.
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70 years at the same job is a difficult 
thing to imagine.  Our Queen seems to 
have coped with all the ups and downs 
of her reign and could be seen this 
evening nipping around Chelsea Flower 
Show on her little 'Queen Mobile' with a 
broad smile on her face still waving 
gracefully.
Memories of great events are often hazy 
I am often not sure if I remember the 
event or what has been told about it on 
film, in books or around the dinner 
table.
I had just started school when King 
George died, already in love with sport I 
think I can remember the Matthews cup 
final, the Ascent of Everest and 
Bannister's 4 minute mile more clearly 
than the procession to Westminster 
Abbey.
I no longer have my Coronation mug but 
Aunty Sylvia has hers and Phil from the 
pub has a collection of Royal 
memorabilia left to him by his father.  I 
seem to remember a dinky Coronation 
coach which I probably raced around 
the garden with sports cars, tanks and 
tractors.
I do remember the Queen visiting New 
Brighton and sitting by the side of the 
road waiting to wave my little flag as 
she was driven by.
I am sure there will be plenty of 
memories being argued over at the 
village tea party but don't be surprised 
if everyone's are not the same as yours.

A gifted left winger with a fierce shot 

and a long suffering Wolves and 

Shrewsbury Town supporter, Alan 

Purslow  died this month after a 

short illness.

He will be sadly missed by his wife 

Irene, son Gary, grandson Ewan, 

relatives,neighbours and 

footballing friends across the 

county.

A village book shop!
Looking around the pub and 
the shops there is a rich 
selection of locally published 
books.
Michael Rowson's fascinating 
autobiography, 'Once Upon a Hill'
Pat Evans's beautiful collection of paintings,
Steve Oates's first novel 
'The Promise of the Witch'
and two young readers books:
'Stipes New Chair' by Phil and Lara and 
'An Alien Comes' by Carole Wharton.
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WHAT'S ON

PLANT HERITAGE SHROPSHIRE 
GROUP

CONSERVING THE DIVERSITY OF GARDEN PLANTS

GRAND PLANT SALE

at St Giles Church Hall
Sutton Way, 

Shrewsbury SY2 6EF
Signed from Wenlock Road and old bypass

Sunday 12th June 2022
10.00am – 1.00pm

Admission and car parking free

Hardy and half hardy plants; some 
bulbs, trees and shrubs.

Many rare and unusual plants at 
reasonable prices

SNAILBEACH W.I.

INVITE YOU TO AN

OPEN MEETING TO

HEAR A TALK ON

THE FAMOUS

FLAX MILL  IN 

SHREWSBURY

AT 8pm ON 9th  JUNE

£2 INCLUDES 
REFRESHMENTS
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Tunnocks Tea Cake
The Teacake was born
Boyd Tunnock, Archie's younger son was given the task of developing 
a new product. Boyd did a lot of market research and further 
developed the idea of using Italian meringue. He made a biscuit base, 
hand piped the mallow onto the base and covered in milk chocolate. The Teacake made its 
first appearance in 1956.
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REA VALLEY METHODIST CHURCHES

An ambitious plan to bring a refugee family from war-torn Ukraine to one of 
Shropshire’s tranquil beauty spots has been launched by a group of local 
churches.

Work is already under way to convert the Methodist chapel at Stiperstones 
into a home for a family of up to six and urgent efforts are now being made 
to identify and register the refugees.

The project is being undertaken by Rea Valley Methodist Churches, a group 
of eight chapels in and around Minsterley and Pontesbury.

The site will be open to visitors seeking information from 10.30 until 12.30 
on June 18 and hopes are high that community support can be increased.

Rev Richard Hall, superintendent minister, said: “We have all been shocked 
and saddened by events in Ukraine and as a church we want to offer 
practical help to people who are in desperate need. We are working together 
to convert our Stiperstones building and create a support network. There are 
many obstacles to overcome but we believe that by working together and 
with other members of the community we will be able to offer a place of 
shelter and care.”

The Stiperstones chapel is a well-equipped modern building with bathroom 
facilities and since the end of regular worship several years ago has been 
used as a retreat centre for visitors staying in the area as well as for 
occasional services and meetings.  The conversion idea was first suggested 
by Lesley Holder, a member of the Minsterley chapel.

Ed Mitton, from the Pontesbury chapel, said local support for the project had 
been immediate and impressive.  An interest-free loan of £1,000 has been 
promised and an anonymous donor has given £500.  A carpenter has erected 
partitions creating three bedrooms free of charge and there is also an offer 
to provide extra white goods, including a washing machine.  The Methodists 
also have an offer to provide any furniture needed.

June Claire, a member of the Minsterley chapel, is leading the search for an 
incoming family. “It is a difficult  and complicated process,” she said. “But we 
are united in our determination to rescue a traumatised family and look after 
them here in safety..”  Mrs Claire is also involved in arranging a fund-raising 
Concert for Ukraine at Pontesbury Public Hall on July 02.

Chapels in the Rea Valley Methodist Churches group are at Asterley, 
Minsterley, Pontesbury, Snailbeach, Stiperstones, Vron Gate, Worthen and 
Wattlesborough.

CONTACTS
Rev Richard Hall Tel: 01743 355326
Ed Mitton Tel: 01743 790804
June Claire Tel: 07587 761126
Lesley Holder: 01743 791045



6 June 2022

The firm of C. Kunzle Ltd was started in the early twenties by 
Christian Kunzle, a Swiss chef, who worked for a time at the 
House of Commons, Westminster.
Showboats were their biggest-selling line. They consisted of 
small chocolate-shells which were filled with sponge cake, 
topped with butter cream, then piped and decorated by hand. The cakes were 
then individually wrapped and packed in boxes. Their recommended retail price 
was 3/3d for the six pack.
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June 2
nd
 1953 and the queen and her entourage are getting ready for the 

procession, there is another procession in London involving the new Royal 

Family but the Snailbeach Coronation Carnival is a much grander affair.  

Newly crowned Carnival Queen Bethan Poole, daughter of Jack, the much 

loved Stiperstones School headmaster, with her  ladies in waiting are being 

regally dressed by Auntie Molly in some bridesmaid dresses she is 

recycling.  Clothing rationing may have ended in 1949 but new fabric was still 

a luxury.  

Molly Wettle (Evans), Joan 

Williams (Purslow), Glenys  

Purslow (Betton) and Phylis 

Preece were enjoying the 

attention before they put on 

their crowns adorned with 

precious wine gums and 

joined the Carnival Queen 

on her float.  

There were other floats in the parade and Doug can remember Margaret 

Preece dressed as Britannia and Ron Challinor with Clifford Sandles straight 

off the set of Emergency Ward 10.

Blackpool had just won the ‘Stanley Matthews’ cup final and Hilary and 

Tensing had just returned after conquering Everest – there were surely some 

lookalikes in the procession.  The floats set off from the Nest to parade 

through the village before arriving at the football field, then by the road at the 

top of the Farm Lane.

Memories of these events are cherished by the few of those whose bodies 

are old enough and brains young enough to recall the festivities, someone 

remembers horse racing others a party tea.  Maybe the new national dish 

‘Coronation Chicken’ was on the menu.

Hopefully the Platinum Jubilee celebrations will remain in our children’s 

memories.
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The battenburg is covered in marzipan and, when cut in cross 
section, displays a distinctive two-by-two check pattern 
alternately coloured pink and yellow.   The first cake was 
baked in 1884 to celebrate Prince Louis of Battenberg 
marrying Princess Victoria, Queen Victoria’s granddaughter 
and Prince Philip’s grandmother.  The large chequered patterns on emergency 
vehicles in the UK are officially referred to as Battenburg markings because of 
their resemblance to the cake.   

Hair  and  Nails 
by  Avril

at  Richardson's  Salon
Main  road,   Pontesbury

Mon  Tues  Weds  Sat
Tel  01743  790386

Local  mobile   service  available
Thursday  only 

Tel  01743  791274

To place an advert in the SDN
please email 

sammy@snailbeachdistrictnews.co.uk
or tel

01743 791999
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Village  Hall  News  for  SDN

June  2022

The hall committee has been busy organising the jubilee 
picnic which is to take place on the afternoon of 2 June in the 
village hall grounds.

Regular events held at the hall include Stiperstones Brass practices, yoga, 
Women’s Institute and table tennis club.  There is an acoustic music event at the 
hall on 24 June at 7.30pm.

The booking secretary Jo Jeays should be contacted to check hall availability 
and request a booking form using the e-mail:   or on 07815 733730.

The committee are looking at carrying out some improvement to the play area 
facilities subject to funding support.

New curtains and blinds have been purchased and thanks to the volunteers for 
fitting these.  The roof sheets to the timber frame end of the building are to be 
replaced during the summer.

There is a lot of visitor pressure on the hall car park which is first and foremost 
for users/hirers of the hall.  It should not be used for overnight parking by camper 
vans or caravans.  It should also not be used by contractor’s vehicles undertaking 
work in the village or for long term resident parking.

The car park will be chained and locked on occasion to reserve spaces for hall 
users.  It will be locked overnight on 1 and 7 June and closed on 2 June and 8 
June except to those attending the functions at the hall.

Julian Bromhead, Chairman
SVHchairman@outlook.com
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The pavlova is named after the famed Russian ballerina Anna 
Pavlova, who toured Australia and New Zealand in 1926. As 
the New Zealand story goes, the chef of a Wellington hotel at 
the time created the billowy dessert in her honor, claiming 
inspiration from her tutu.

werlee10@gmail.com
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The Madeira cake has other names in other countries, such as 
pound cake in the US and quatre-quarts in France. The name 
"Madeira cake" was adopted in the UK in the early 1800's - it 
was fashionable amongst the upper classes to serve a slice of 
this type of cake with a glass of Madeira wine.
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NATURAL ENGLAND

Notes from the hill

The dry cold spring has meant that it’s been a slow start for the 
wildlife on the hill this year. Whether it was the cold weather or the 
light winds as a high pressure sat over the country for weeks, but 
many of our migrants seem to be late with some fewer in number. We had a short 
period when there was the usual influx of ring ouzels and wheatears, but otherwise 
the hill was eerily quiet in early spring.

Some of our later birds seemed to arrive on time such as the willow warblers and 
chiffchaffs and apart from one very early cuckoo, the hill now has its usual 
complement of these well-known birds. Well, when I say well known, that’s what I 
thought until I had a rather unexpected question from a student the other day. I was 
leading a group of biology students around from a university in Liverpool and was 
talking about cuckoos, when a student asked me 
what a cuckoo sounded like. At first, I must admit 
to being rather taken aback that someone would 
not know, however on reflection, unless you visit 
a nature reserve you are unlikely to have heard 
one. I find it quite sad to wonder how many 
people have never heard a cuckoo. Even cuckoo 
clocks are not very popular these days. 

However, this is not a new phenomenon, there 
are many creatures that were once common in 
peoples lives in Britain that are now lost or so rare that they are only found on a few 
nature reserves. One example is the corncrake which at the beginning of the 20th 
century still bred all over the UK. Like curlews they were associated with hay 
meadows and wet features in the landscape, but with the loss of so many hay 
meadows and the drainage of fields, what was once a common sound in the 
countryside, by the 1990s could only be heard on a few Scottish islands. In the past, 
many a country person probably complained about corncrakes keeping them awake 
at night, a sound like a fingernail being drawn quickly down a comb; but today most 
people would ask a similar question to that posed by the student about the sound of 
a cuckoo.

This loss of biodiversity will only get worse with climate change, and it is worrying to 
see the slow decline of our swallows and martins. Unlike many of our migrants, 
these birds do not fatten up before migrating but need to feed constantly during 
their flight from southern Africa. This means that they are more susceptible to bad 
weather on route, and the weather in southern Europe at the time they are passing 
through is increasingly unsettled with heavy rain and strong winds. In some years 
this can be fatal and in others it can delay their arrival, resulting in poorer breeding 
performance. These birds only tend to live for a few years, so it is important that 
they arrive on time and get down to producing the next generation as fast as 
possible. Let’s hope that our grandchildren aren’t asking us what a swallow looked 
and sounded like. 

For those who participated in “No Mow May” and looking for a means to cut their 
long grass, perhaps scything might be an appealing option. I am running two 
introductory scything courses, Sunday 17th July and Saturday 30th July, course is £60, 
£50 to members of the Marches Meadow Group. To book please contact 
Stiperstones.events@naturalengland.org.uk.

From Simon Cooter and the Natural England staff at Rigmoreoak.

Swallow
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Cup cakes are now everywhere with all sorts of fancy 
toppings, but from my childhood the only cakes I can 
remember with that name arrived in the 1960s in packets of 
three from J Lyons, each cake iced in chocolate, lemon or 
orange and, when prized from its fluted tinfoil casing, had to 
be eaten with the icing separated from the cake.
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The winner of the Platinum 
Pudding competition says the 
experience was “surreal” – after only 
deciding to enter after a friend 
suggested it to her.

Jemma Melvin’s lemon Swiss roll and 
amaretti trifle beat 5,000 desserts to 
become the official pudding of the 
Queen’s Jubilee celebrations.

The trifle, inspired by the 31­year­old 
copywriter’s grandparents – and Her 
Majesty – will become part of British 
royal food history, following in the 
footsteps of coronation chicken and 
Victoria sponge.

Ms Melvin said: “It was my friend 
Sammy who actually sent me the link to apply for the competition and I just thought I might as 
well go for it,.
“I didn’t think I’d go any further but I made it to the final 50, made it to the final five, and now 
my pudding has been chosen. It’s ridiculous.”

Speaking about the inspiration behind her winning trifle, Ms Melvin explained: “This particular 
trifle is a tribute to three women: it’s my Gran, my Nan and the Queen herself.”

She added: “My Grandma taught me to bake, she taught me all the elements, everything from 
scratch.

“My Nan’s signature dish was always a trifle; we used to call her the queen of trifles.
“And the Queen had lemon posset at her wedding.”

Ms Melvin’s trifle, consisting of lemon curd Swiss roll on the bottom, St Clement’s jelly, lemon 
custard, amaretti biscuits, mandarin coulis, fresh whipped cream, candied peel, chocolate 
shards and crushed amaretti biscuits, was crowned on BBC One’s The Jubilee Pudding: 70 
Years In The Baking after the judges, including Dame Mary Berry and Monica Galetti, came to 
a unanimous decision.

After staving off competition from four other creative bakers, Ms Melvin said she hopes her 
winning recipe will be made by bakers across the UK to celebrate the Queen’s 70 years on the 
throne.

“I’m hoping that everyone across the country is going to make this, I’ve made it really 
accessible,” she said.

Royal grocer Fortnum and Mason joined forces with the Big Jubilee Lunch Charity to 
challenge members of the British public to create an original and celebratory cake, tart or 
pudding fulfilling the criteria of being fit for a queen, having a memorable story and being 
achievable for home bakers, as well as tasting good.
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Oil Prices Going Up?
Many members of our 

Community are saving 

money on their fuel bill by

 buying collectively.

Ring Derek on

07958658260
To find out more

When in need of comfort or calming down whilst rushing 
around town my wife will seek sanctuary in Greggs.  Despite 
the confection being reduced in size for health reasons in 
2019 there is only one cake on her mind, the custard slice, not 
the Bavarian which has a bit of jam and a feathered topping 
just the plain custard slice which is prised apart layer by layer.
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Philip Dunne MP’s latest Letter from Westminster
Her  Majesty’s  Platinum  Jubilee  –  June  2022
 
As  I  write  this  in  May,   the  sense  of  excitement  around  Her  Majesty  the 
Queen’s  Platinum  Jubilee  celebration  is  already  building.
 
Her  Majesty’s  attendance  last  month  at  the  Royal  Windsor  Horse  Show,   following  some 
absences  from  public  events  due  to  mobility  issues  –  including  the  State  Opening  of 
Parliament  last  month  for  the  first  time  since  1963  ­   was  met  by  rapturous  applause  and  a 
standing  ovation.
 
I   know  the  special  four­day  Bank  Holiday  weekend  to  mark  Her  Majesty’s  70­year  reign 
will  be  enjoyed  by  people  all  over  South  Shropshire,   including  those  who  have  arranged 
special  events  to  mark  this  unprecedented  milestone  in  our  royal  history.
 
With  many  events  taking  place  across  South  Shropshire,   very  regrettably  I  cannot  be  at 
every  one  to  which  I  have  been  invited.   But  I  shall  be  joining  as  many  as  I  can,   to 
celebrate  Her  Majesty’s  remarkable  reign  and  the  way  the  monarchy  still,   almost  uniquely,  
brings  together  entire  communities  to  celebrate  everything  we  love  about  the  UK.
 
While  community  events  are  taking  place  all  over  the  country,   a  series  of  national  events 
will  help  mark  the  occasion,   beginning  with  the  traditional  Queen’s  Birthday  Parade  – 
Trooping  the  Colour  –  on  Thursday  2nd  June.   Friday  will  see  a  Service  of  Thanksgiving  for 
The  Queen’s  reign  at  St  Paul’s  Cathedral,   and  on  Saturday  Her  Majesty  will  attend  Epsom 
Downs  for  the  Derby.
 
This  is  followed  by  the  Platinum  Party  at  the  Palace  on  Saturday  night,   with  famous  faces 
providing  music  and  entertainment,   all  available  on  the  BBC  One  and  iPlayer.   On  Sunday 
5th  June,   over  60,000  people  have  registered  to  host  Big  Jubilee  Lunches,   and  a  Platinum 
Jubilee  Pageant  will  bring  to  life  iconic  moments  from  The  Queen’s  reign,   with  over 
10,000  people  involved,   showcasing  our  changing  society  over  the  past  70  years.
 
As  part  of  the  celebrations  over  the  weekend,   I  shall  also  be  lighting  one  of  the  Platinum 
Jubilee  Beacons  –  one  of  thousands  of  beacons  across  the  United  Kingdom,   Channel 
Islands,   Isle  of  Man,   UK  Overseas  Territories  and  the  Commonwealth  forming  a  chain  of 
light.   Beacons  have  traditionally  been  lit  to  mark  royal  celebrations,   including  Queen 
Victoria’s  Diamond  Jubilee,   as  well  as  Her  Majesty’s  Silver,   Golden  and  Diamond  Jubilees.
 
Most  events  in  the  community  are  locally  publicised,   but  some  in  South  Shropshire  have 
further  details  on    https://platinumjubilee.gov.uk,   if  you  are  looking  to  join  celebrations.
 
After  the  horror  of  coronavirus  and  its  impact  on  all  of  us,   this  celebration  of  Her  Majesty’s 
unprecedented  70­year  reign  is  the  first  major  national  opportunity  to  come  together  in 
celebration.   The  length  of  her  reign  means  that  the  Queen  has  been  a  consistent  presence 
in  the  lives  of  most  of  us,   providing  a  national  figure  we  look  to  in  both  times  of  tragedy 
and  celebration.   Her  message  to  the  nation  at  the  beginning  of  the  pandemic  was  a  perfect 
example  of  this  important  role  for  the  nation.   So    I   hope,   at  this  new  moment  of 
celebration,   everyone  in  South  Shropshire  is  able  to  enjoy  a  special  and  memorable 
weekend.
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A Mad Tea-Party
There was a table set out under a tree in 
front of the house, and the March Hare 
and the Hatter were having tea at it: a 
Dormouse was sitting between them, fast 
asleep, and the other two were using it as 
a cushion, resting their elbows on it, and 
talking over its head. `Very uncomfortable 
for the Dormouse,' thought Alice; `only, 
as it's asleep, I suppose it doesn't mind.'
The table was a large one, but the three 
were all crowded together at one corner 
of it: `No room! No room!' they cried out when they saw Alice coming. `There's plenty 
of room!' said Alice indignantly, and she sat down in a large arm-chair at one end of the 
table.
`Have some wine,' the March Hare said in an encouraging tone.
Alice looked all round the table, but there was nothing on it but tea. `I don't see any 
wine,' she remarked.
`There isn't any,' said the March Hare.
`Then it wasn't very civil of you to offer it,' said Alice angrily.
`It wasn't very civil of you to sit down without being invited,' said the March Hare.
`I didn't know it was your table,' said Alice; `it's laid for a great many more than three.'
`Your hair wants cutting,' said the Hatter. He had been looking at Alice for some time 
with great curiosity, and this was his first speech.
`You should learn not to make personal remarks,' Alice said with some severity; `it's 
very rude.'
The Hatter opened his eyes very wide on hearing this; but all he said was, `Why is a 
raven like a writing-desk?'
`Come, we shall have some fun now!' thought Alice. `I'm glad they've begun asking 
riddles.--I believe I can guess that,' she added aloud.
`Do you mean that you think you can find out the answer to it?' said the March Hare.
`Exactly so,' said Alice.
`Then you should say what you mean,' the March Hare went on.
`I do,' Alice hastily replied; `at least--at least I mean what I say--that's the same thing, 
you know.'
`Not the same thing a bit!' said the Hatter. `You might just as well say that "I see what I 
eat" is the same thing as "I eat what I see"!'
`You might just as well say,' added the March Hare, `that "I like what I get" is the same 
thing as "I get what I like"!'
From one of my favourite books 'Alice in Wonderland' by Lewis Carrol; much better 

read as an adult - try it.
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Boston Tea Party, (December 16, 1773), incident in 
which 342 chests of tea belonging to the British 
East India Company were thrown from ships into 
Boston Harbor by American patriots disguised as 
Mohawk Indians. The Americans were protesting 
both a tax on tea (taxation without representation) 
and the perceived monopoly of the East India 
Company.

The Townshend Acts passed by Parliament in 
1767 and imposing duties on various products 
imported into the British colonies had raised such a storm of colonial protest and 
non­compliance that they were repealed in 1770, saving the duty on tea, which was 
retained by Parliament to demonstrate its presumed right to raise such colonial 
revenue without colonial approval. The merchants of Boston circumvented the act by 
continuing to receive tea smuggled in by Dutch traders. In 1773 Parliament passed a 
Tea Act designed to aid the financially troubled East India Company by granting it 
(1) a monopoly on all tea exported to the colonies, (2) an exemption on the export 
tax, and (3) a “drawback” (refund) on duties owed on certain surplus quantities of tea 
in its possession. The tea sent to the colonies was to be carried only in East India 
Company ships and sold only through its own agents, bypassing the independent 
colonial shippers and merchants. The company thus could sell the tea at a less­than­
usual price in either America or Britain; it could undersell anyone else. The 
perception of monopoly drove the normally conservative colonial merchants into an 
alliance with radicals led by Samuel Adams and his Sons of Liberty.

In such cities as New York, Philadelphia, and Charleston, tea agents resigned or 
canceled orders, and merchants refused consignments. In Boston, however, the royal 
governor Thomas Hutchinson determined to uphold the law and maintained that three 
arriving ships, the Dartmouth, Eleanor, and Beaver, should be allowed to deposit their 
cargoes and that appropriate duties should be honoured. On the night of December 
16, 1773, a group of about 60 men, encouraged by a large crowd of Bostonians, 
donned blankets and Indian headdresses, marched to Griffin’s wharf, boarded the 
ships, and dumped the tea chests, valued at £18,000, into the water.

In retaliation, Parliament passed the 
series of punitive measures known in the 
colonies as the Intolerable Acts, 
including the Boston Port Bill, which 
shut off the city’s sea trade pending 
payment for the destroyed tea. The 
British government’s efforts to single out 
Massachusetts for punishment served 
only to unite the colonies and impel the 
drift toward war.



20 June 2022

Tankerville  Pottery  and 
Gallery
we  offer

an  excellent  collection  of

Paintings,  Crystals,  Stoneware,  Pottery' 

Oven  to  Tableware,  Bread  Crocks

Super  Presents  at  Reasonable  Prices

Find us at Tankerville Hollow, 
Pennerley, SY5 0NB
Tel 01743 791 580

view our on-line gallery at 
www.tankervillegallery.co.uk

Rice Krispies Treats were invented in 1939 by Malitta Jensen 
and Mildred Day at the Kellogg Company home economics 
department as a fund raiser for Camp Fire Girls. Kellogg's 
began to commercially produce plain and chocolate-based 
treats under the trademark brand-names of "Rice Krispies 
Treats" 
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SHUTTLE BUS NEWS

We are welcoming passenger back on board the 
Shuttle Buses for the Queen’s Jubilee weekend. 
Starting on Thursday 2nd  June, the buses are back on 
the road, running every weekend and bank holiday until 

the end of September. 
Join us for a day trip over the Jubilee weekend. We  can’t promise bunting on 
board, but we can promise friendly banter, some lovely walks and perfect pit 
stops for refreshments.
 
New for 2022 – we now accept contactless payment on the buses, along 
with cash and concessionary bus cards, and you can find out where the bus 
is using the ‘realtime’ online timetable, search ‘780 Long Mynd 
Stiperstones’. 
 Route, timetable, ticket prices at www.shropshirehillsshuttles.co.uk



22 June 2022



23June 2022

The Conservation Fund – a small grant 
pot to support community projects in 
the Shropshire Hills Area of 
Outstanding Natural Beauty.  

The Shropshire Hills Conservation Fund supports projects to deliver practical 

conservation work in the Shropshire Hills Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) 

and/or educational and awareness-raising activities relating to the AONB and its 

conservation, especially involving young people.  

 

We are inviting applications now for projects to start this summer. 

If you, or your community group, has a project in mind, please get in touch. Grants 

range from £500 to £2,000 and projects need to be completed by the end of July 2023. 

  

Further information about the Fund and how to apply is on our website, search 

Conservation Fund - www.shropshirehillsaonb.co.uk 

Or email stephanie.hayes@shropshire.gov.uk, or telephone 01743 254746.

The Bilberry Bumblebee, as the name suggests, forages on bilberry 
when it is in flower, and late in the summer forages on heather. In 
between it uses a wider range of flowers and hay meadows are an 
important source of nectar and pollen in this period.
Are you interested in finding out more about the bilberry bumblebee?
A rare bumblebee in the UK, still found in the Shropshire Hills.

A group of us are keen to conduct surveys to learn which areas on the 
Stiperstones are important for the bilberry bumblebee, but we need 
help!

If you would like to get involved, come along to a training afternoon on 
Monday 20th June, 1.45-4pm, parking at the Bog car park, Stiperstones.

For further information and to book,
                             ring Anne Yeeles on 07484644541
                or email Tess Pearson at tesshpearson@gmail.com
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STRENGTH & 
STABILITY CLASS 
FOR AGES 60+ 

Tuesdays 9.30am—10.30am 
at Minsterley Parish Hall 

   
Thursdays 10.00am—11.00am 

at The Pavilion Community Hub, 
Pontesbury 

Booking is essential. 
   

Contact Dan Lewis on 
 07904 338 791

or

 danlewisfitness@btinternet.com 

The first jam doughnut was invented in Germany in the late 
15th century, and by the 1800s it was commonly called a 
Berliner–the jam doughnut is still called this in Germany today.  
The first ring doughnut, though, was invented by an American 
sailor called Hanson Gregory in 1847. 
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An Easy and a Diabolical one today Got a fantastic stereo made of 
cake. It's a gateau blaster.

What’s yellow and swings from 
cake to cake? Tarzipan.

A man moves to a new house. For 
the first three days on the way to 
work he sees a woman hitting her 
son with a loaf of bread. On the 
fourth day, she’s hitting him with a 
cake. He asks what is going on. 
The woman replies, “well, it is his 
birthday”.

I was in a cake shop the other 
day, they were all £5 apart from 
one that was £10. I asked why it 
was so expensive, the shop owner 
said “that’s Madiera cake”.

Wedding cakes can be so sad.  
They often end up in tiers.

What do clams do on their 
birthday they shellibrate and they 
eat all the cake for themselves 
because they’re shellfish

Patient: “Doctor, I get heartburn 
every time I eat birthday cake.” 
Doctor: “Next time, take off the 
candles.”

At a party, a young wife 
admonished her husband, “That’s 
the fourth time you’ve gone back 
for ice cream and cake. Doesn’t it 
embarrass you?”
“Why should it?” answered her 
spouse. “I keep telling them it’s for 
you.”

What do you call an island 
populated entirely by cupcakes?
Desserted

Why didn’t the cupcake talk to the 
croissant?
Because he had muffin to say.
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ROAD CHAOS -  AGAIN!

Once more we are threatened with more diversions and 
delays as Shropshire Council’s contractors KIER propose 
a whole load of road closures for June and July without 
reference to the needs of community services or even 
coordination with their activities elsewhere in the area. 
They are currently proposing closures on the B4386 and 
the A488 simultaneously! The two proposed 
programmes are:
1. A rolling programme of top dressing and white lining 
along the B4386 from the Powys border through Marton, 
Brockton and Worthen to Westbury. Dates and timings 
for the closures are available but dates are not reliable 
as they say they are ‘weather dependent. The road 
closures also cover 6 days of work in a 6 week period!
2. The same process will happen along the A488 as 
well.

I am pressing to get some clarity, sense and 
coordination into the process so that we are not faced 
with closures simultaneously on both roads. I also 
want more precise timings and am a commitment to 
open roads (and drop the ‘road closed signs’) as soon 
as they are finished for the day. 

I am also going to try to make sure that disruption to 
bus services on both roads is kept to a minimum and 
that they are given access as are residents! More to 
the point we need to tell the guys on the road closure 
barriers about this!

I have raised all of this with the Cabinet member, the 
Leader of Shropshire Counci plus the area team 
leader for the Central Area and the IERr manager. I 
am waiting to see how effective they will be in 
improving our lives!

NEW COUNCILLORS IN NEIGHBOURING POWYS

As I am sure you know, Powys elected a new Council 
on the 5th including a number of new Councillors on 
our doorstep. I look forward to working with 
Councillor Danny Bebb (Churchstoke) and Jeremy 
Thorpe (Montgomery)  on key services used across 
the border such as BC Hospital, SpArC and the 
Community College.

Heather

Key Phone Numbers
NHS Help

 111
Worthen Medical 
01743 891 401

Pontesbury Medical
 01743 790 325

Shropshire Council 
0345 678 900

Care in the Community
 0121 318 5138
Citizen’s Advice
 0344 499 1100
Rural Support

 0300 123 2825
Age Concern 01743 233 123

Samaritans (Free) 
116 123

Western Power 
(Power Cut) 105

Severn Trent (emergency)
 0800 783 4444

British Gas  
0800 111 999

Universal Credit 
 0800 328 5644
Child Benefit 

0300 200 3100
Pensions 

0800 731 0469
HMRC Covid 19 support 

0800 024 1222
Care in the Community 0121 318 5138

Stiperstones Inn 
01743 791327

John's Shop 01743 790594
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The first novel by Steve Oates is now 
on sale at The Stiperstones Inn:-
Hardback £20 
Paperback £12.50
For each copy sold a 
donation of 40% will be 
made to local charities.
Discover how a young 
woman of Clun joins 
the RN and rises as a 
‘sea witch’!

Household Electrics
Repair / Replacement
Sockets / Light Fittings
Competitive Rates

Call Rodney
07397516631

rodneyburt20@gmail.com
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Pontesbury Repair Cafe. Opening Soon!
Volunteer repairers needed for The Pontesbury Repair Cafe, opening in July.
 Can you help repair household or garden items, or help to repair or "up cycle” 
clothes and other fabrics?
If so, please get in touch and help our community save money, save waste 
and save the planet.  Free tea and cakes supplied to repairers!
 Contact:
 Di Carrington: dianneflp@gmail.com
Liz Knowles: elizabethknowles1@gmail.com
Or Debbie Marais, Parish Clerk : clerk@pontesburypc.org.uk
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 Village Hall
Table Tennis
Fridays 1.30pm

contact : snailbeachtt@gmail.com

40+
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 Cake
Amen for the chocolate 
cake that melts and 
oozes gooey goodness in 
the warm custard
Amen for the rich taste of 
the moist soft sponge
Amen for birthdays and 
anniversary's
And all the excuses
Amen for the most 
enticing smell
Amen to not resisting 
temptations
Amen to diets meant to 
be broken
Amen for powerful 
combinations
Like cake and ice cream
Cake and custard
Cake and coffee
Cake and tea
Amen to icing and 
buttercream

Amen for cake
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Originally, the Victoria Sponge may have started in the 
nursery. In the early Victorian period, afternoon tea consisted 
of seed cake and fruit cake. For safety reasons, it was 
believed that children should not eat a cake containing 
pieces of fruit or seeds. The light, harmless Victoria Sponge 
was prepared as a teatime treat for them instead! Only later on did it make its 
way to the adult tea table.
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Team details
Safer Neighbourhood Sergeant: Sgt 2382 
Damien Kelly 
Safer Neighbourhood Officer: PC 3331 
Stuart Coote  
Police Comm. Support Officer: PCSO 
6160 Shaun Culliss
Police Comm. Support Officer: PCSO 
40492 Nicole Jones 
Team Email:  
bccar.snt@westmercia.pnn.police.uk

West Mercia Police contact numbers
Emergency: 999   Non Emergency: 101 
Bishops Castle Police Station (not for 
reporting): 101, Extension 7704901 
Report online: www.westmercia.police.uk/
ro/report/
Crime stoppers: 0800 555 111
Website: www.westmercia.police.uk
Twitter: @SouthShropCops     
Facebook: Bishop’s Castle Policing Team 
Rural Watch

Look, you
want it
you devour it
and then, then
good as it was
you realize
it wasn’t
what you
exactly wanted

what you
wanted
exactly was
wanting.

Noah Eli Gordon
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552/553 Bishops Castle Stiperstones Shrewsbury
Monday - Friday



35June 2022

552/553 
Saturday
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Events


